Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 21st October 2013, at the Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard, Christine Priday, Stuart Thomas, Philippa Hill-John, Brynmor Jones, Jeanette Troughton & Sara Pickard 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Chris James, Wynford Ellis Owen, Graham Thomas & Clare Bath
103
Police Matters

PC Thomas was not present but had delivered written reports to Cllr Stuart Thomas that afternoon.  These were handed around and read by members.  The report recorded that since the last meeting there had been 6 crimes in Pentyrch, 1 in Creigiau and 3 in Gwaelod.  It also reported on the action taken at GYG School, by the PCSOs, in relation to inconsiderate parking and the arrangements for the Remembrance Day Parade.
Cllr Rosser commended PCSO Harrison in particular for the work he had done at the school which, during his presence, had significantly improved the parking but, sadly, when he was not there, the parents delivering their children to school quickly reverted to their inconsiderate ways.
A discussion ensued regarding the Remembrance Day Parade and it was agreed that PC Thomas would be asked to place a PCSO at the old entrance to the quarry on Heol Goch, alongside the ‘road closed’ sign and laminated notices to be put up warning residents of the road closure.  Clerk to arrange
104
County Council Matters
Neither Cllr Graham Thomas nor Cty Cllr Craig Williams were present although both had sent reports to the Clerk which he read out in full.   
Cllr Graham Thomas advised members of the following:

a) County Council proceedings were dominated by the LDP and that a special feature had been done for the Community Link.  He reminded everybody about the public meeting in Creigiau Church Hall at 7pm on 10th November and that it was vital that everyone responds individually to the public consultation which ends on 26th November 2013.  

b) He advised members that CCC were conducting a survey of waste and recycling and asked people to complete the on-line survey. 

c) The planning application for the eight houses on Cardiff Road, Creigiau, between Robin Hill and Brummell Drive was still under consideration and he had spoken to the Planning Officer regarding his objections and those of residents.  
d) He had protested about the previously mentioned intention to charge for bulk waste collection pointing out this would lead to an increase in fly-tipping.

e) Lastly he advised that the temporary weight limit on the bridge at Heol Pant y Gored would remain until the British Railways board bridge was repaired, although it was unclear who would foot the final bill.

Cty Cllr Craig Williams advised of the following:
a) A public meeting to discuss the LDP has been arranged for 3pm at Pentyrch Village Hall on Sunday 3rd November 2013.  He asked Community Councillors to contact him if they wished to be involved in the meeting.

b) He had a site visit planned with senior highway engineers from CCC to Main Road, GYG.  Once again he asked any Community Councillor who wished to be present to call him.

c) The Community Sweeper had been pulled out of Pentyrch & Creigiau without consultation or information of what new arrangements were in place.  He asked that Councillors email Cllr Ashley Govier (Cabinet member) voicing their objections and concerns.

Cllr Priday advised that she had written to Cllr Govier but had yet to receive a reply.  Cllr Stuart Thomas felt this was another example of the failure of the ‘Charter’ and a discussion ensued on the ineffectiveness of the ‘Charter’.  The Clerk advised of a forthcoming meeting of Clerks with the new Monitoring Officer and it was agreed that any action would be deferred, pending the outcome of that meeting

105
Public Session

There were no members of the pubic present and queries were made with the Clerk at the absence of Mr Ken Hughes.  The Clerk advised that Mr Hughes had called at the office and had received a copy of the agenda and minutes.
106
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no matters arising
107
To receive the Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 15th July 2013.

The minutes were proposed as read by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.

108
Matters Arising
Cllr Howard raised the issue of the planters and flowers in Tongwynlais which bore CCC insignia and asked the Clerk about the response from CCC.  The Clerk advised he had had a response from the Clerk to TongwynlaisCC, who had believed they were CCC owned and supplied.  Cllr Howard wanted to know why the money was spent on Tongwynlais whilst other villages were not so favoured.  The Clerk ventured that the presence of a huge tourist attraction such as Castell Coch may be the reason and a discussion ensued.  The Clerk was asked to determine which part of CCC was paying for the planters and flowers and the rationale behind the expenditure.  Clerk to arrange
There were no other matters arising

109
To consider a written resolution from Cllr Stuart Thomas.
Cllr Stuart Thomas outlined his proposals for a committee to improve the PCC web-site, which he described as appalling, and consider introducing FaceBook and Twitter in an effort to engage the youth of the villages.  He also added that it may be appropriate for Councillors to move away from personal emails to Council emails.  There was a general discussion during which the Clerk felt that any Committee meeting must include the current administrator of the web-site, Andrew Davies.  This was agreed and provisional arrangements for a meeting were agreed for 7pm Monday 11th November.  Attendees would consist of the Chairman, Cllr Harrison, Cllrs Stuart Thomas, Hill-John and Howard.  The Clerk was asked to contact Andrew Davies and advise him of the meeting and ask him to attend.  Clerk to arrange
110
Issues in relation to Pentyrch Surgery
The Chairman advised that the surgery had opened and appeared to be running smoothly so far.  Cllr Stuart Thomas advised that he had missed the last PVH Committee meeting but he had seen the premises and was concerned about the ramp access, the unfinished appearance to the front, the pipes protruding at the side and the state of the path.  He felt these issues were potential hazards.  A discussion ensued over the aesthetics of the building which was agreed to be far more attractive than the adjoining squash court and the Clerk advised that the unfinished appearance to the front was the result of a refusal by Welsh Government to expend any more money on the project.  On a positive note it was agreed that the new surgery was a vast improvement on both previous sites and the Clerk was asked to enquire of CCC (Footpaths) and the PVH Committee about the additional gravel needed for the footpath   Clerk to arrange
In addition, Cllr Stuart Thomas asked the Clerk to contact the surgery asking if any photographs and a short article could be made available to the Community Link for inclusion on the front page.  Clerk to arrange
111
Clerk’s Report
111.1

Request for Sale of PCC-owned land at Creigiau
The Clerk advised members of a request received from Mrs Samantha Williams, 5 Llys Dewi, Creigiau, to buy part of the PCC-owned land adjacent to her house.  This matter had been considered some 18 months previously by Council and it had been recommended by the Clerk, at that time, that it be considered favourably, in view of a sale previously made of land diagonally opposite the site in question and in view of the questionable merit of the land as ‘amenity land’.  The Council had decided on that occasion not to sell the land to Mrs Williams.  Mrs Williams hoped that her request would be reconsidered more favourably on this occasion as she had attended a ‘Save Creigiau’ meeting, where she had learned that money was needed to fund the opposition to the LDP.  The Clerk repeated his support of the request and a discussion was generated.  Cllrs Howard and Stuart Thomas both re-affirmed their opposition to the sale and Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed the application be declined.  This was seconded by Cllr Howard and received seven votes in favour of the proposal not to sell.  The Clerk was asked to advise Mrs Williams of the Council’s decision.  Clerk to arrange
111.2

New Staff Member
The Clerk advised Council of the proposed appointment of Mr Gary John Welsby following the selection procedure on Monday 7th October 2013.  The Chairman and Cllr Priday also advised members of the procedure adopted and asked Council to ratify the appointment in order that Mr Welsby’s appointment could be confirmed.  Council agreed to the appointment.  Clerk to arrange
111.3

Staffing Committee Meeting 28th October 2013
The Clerk advised members that there had been general agreement to cancel the Staffing Committee and substitute it with an Extraordinary General Meeting where the Council’s response to the LDP would be the only item on the agenda.  He went on to advise members that he had booked the GYG Village Hall for 7pm on Monday 28th October 2013.  Cllr Hill-John apologised for her absence as she had a previous engagement.
111.4

Land Rover
The Clerk explained that this issue had been deferred from the previous meeting and, in view of the garage’s opinion against the long term viability of the Land Rover, would Council consider whether the Land Rover needed to be replaced sooner rather than later?  This generated a lively discussion with Cllr Stuart Thomas arguing against a Japanese make enclosed pick-up, as this had been the Council’s vehicle prior to the Land Rovers and it had not been satisfactory.  It was decided that the PCC would ask for a second opinion on the viability of the Land Rover and Cllr Stuart Thomas would advise the Clerk of the best local garage to take it to.  In addition the Clerk was asked to check with Parker’s on-line guide about the value of the vehicle, cost of likely replacements and, in any case, defer any action for six months.  Clerk to arrange 
111.5

Annual Return for year ending 31st March 2013
The Clerk advised members that the scrutiny of the previous year’s accounts was now complete and there were no issues to report.
111.6

Alternative Utility Suppliers
The Clerk advised members of his enquiries in relation to alternative utility suppliers and it was agreed that the Clerk would continue to examine the options and report back to Council with the findings.  Clerk to arrange
111.7

Winter Maintenance Schedule
The Clerk explained that two members were scheduled to attend the meetings arranged by CCC but they had been cancelled.  Council agreed to invite Tim Davies to address a future meeting.  Clerk to arrange
111.8

Council Office Fire Extinguishers
The Clerk explained the offer made by Chubb to enter into a service agreement with regard to the fire prevention measures at the Council offices.  A discussion ensued and Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that a comparison should be made with another supplier and recommended the Clerk speak to Blackwood Fire to get an alternative quote for the service agreement.  Clerk to arrange
111.9

PCC-owned land to the south of Cefn Bychan, Pentyrch
The Clerk explained the latest situation into the rationalisation of the land to the south of Cefn Bychan and read the opinion of the Council’s solicitor to members.  Council agreed that the only rational way forward was to have a surveyor value the land in order that a base could be set for negotiations to agree a premium for the land in question.  Clerk to arrange
111.10

Creigiau Cricket Club - Scorebox
The Clerk explained the request from Creigiau Cricket Club and it was agreed that, when a value was received for the Scorebox and, dependent on the premium, it would be included within the Council Insurance.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Stuart Thomas raised the subject of the other CRAMC correspondence and queried it’s nature.  Cllr Howard also queried her understanding of the CRAMC minutes in which she felt they were indicating their intention not to pay the increase in maintenance costs.  The Clerk read out the contents of the other email from Creigiau Cricket Club together with his response and also read out the section of the CRAMC minutes to which Cllr Howard had referred.  A discussion ensued and it was agreed that the emails from the Cricket Club were not linked to the CRAMC correspondence and the inference in the minutes would be addressed if and when the matter was referred to the PCC.
112
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £18,508.70p and receipts of £3,083.09p were recorded for September 2013.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Hill-John; seconded by Cllr Troughton and agreed by all.
113
Planning Applications
There were 7 planning applications to consider:

a) 13/01732/DCO ~ land adjacent to The Glade, School Lane, Gwaelod y Garth.  Cllr Rosser expressed her concern over the access to the site and the Clerk agreed to send her the copy of the Design & Access statement as she had been unable to access it on her computer.  Clerk to arrange
b) 13/01882/DCH ~ 4 Maes y Sarn, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments. 
c) 13/01910/DCH ~ Salem Chapel, Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth.  No adverse comments.

d) 13/01911/DCH ~ Listed Building Consent, Salem Chapel, Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth.  No adverse comments.
e) 13/01961/DCO ~ Maes Gwyn Cattery, Georgetown, Gwaelod y Garth.  There were no adverse comments, although Cllr Rosser expressed concerns over extra traffic on the access road.
f) 13/02018/DCO ~ Pentyrch Sports Association, Parc y Dwrlyn, Pentyrch.  Cllr Harrison declared an interest.  No adverse comments.
g) 13/02026/DCO ~ Variation of Conditions, Delta Force, Tyla Morris Farm Pentyrch.  No adverse comments received although Councillors expressed surprise that the farmer would allow pyrotechnics near livestock.
114
Correspondence
There were no other issues with the correspondence.
115
Forward Planning
The Clerk explained the current situation and asked if Councillors had any questions to ask with regard the half-yearly figures, the conclusions or the recommendations.  

A discussion ensued regarding the budget for the LDP and it was clarified that the £1,000 set aside was to cover costs incurred by the Council, the Creigiau Steering Group and the NW Group.  The Clerk advised that £147 had been spent thus far on leaflets for the Creigiau Steering Group although, if the NW group engaged the services of a barrister, it was likely that the budget would need to be increased.

The Chairman thanked the Clerk for the work he had undertaken.

116
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	30.9.13
	Jeanette Troughton
	The lamp-post situated outside Greystones, Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch, between Field Terrace and Penmaes and opposite Maes y Gof, 1 Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch, and is not working.  Could you report it to CCC please?
	Email to C2C

	16.10.13
	John Harrison
	Sengenhydd Mining Disaster Memorial.  Just to let you know that this event was carried out extremely well with a huge attendance.  It was a very moving and well organised experience and I was pleased to represent the Council.
	For Councillors Information

	16.10.13
	Sandie Rosser
	It has been reported to me that the zigzag path, GYG, has a lot of brambles which are encroaching on to the footpath making it difficult to use.  There are also brambles on the footpath leading to the woods behind Garth Villas.  Could you please report this to Cardiff?
	Email to C2C

	21.10.13
	Sandie Rosser
	The footpath into the woods runs from behind Garth Villas and the brambles are blocking access to the Children’s Eco area in the woods.
	CMO to be advised

	21.10.13
	Stuart Thomas
	The wall of the war memorial is looking green and could do with cleaning prior to Remembrance Day.  Could the CMO see what can be done?
	CMO to be advised.

	21.10.13
	Nikki Howard
	Has the man from TGV Hydro been in touch with PCC and, if not, could he be contacted about any proposals he may have.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.10.13
	Jeanette Troughton
	The street light I reported has still not been mended and the one outside the Horeb Chapel on Heol y Pentre has also now stopped working
	Clerk to arrange

	21.10.13
	Jeanette Troughton
	The footpath between Field Terrace and Bronllwyn, Pentyrch, at George’s Corner is very slippery and dangerous.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.25 pm
Chair_____________________________________________
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